 MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 12, 2012 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley Councilman Donald L. Gorham


Councilman William Hairston 

Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman Clark Turner


Councilwoman Sherri G. Walker

                                                                         

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
NONE

CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
Michael J. Pearce, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney


Donna Setliff, Community Development Manager

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. 

INVOCATION.

Mayor Festerman invited Rev. George Gunn, Associate Pastor of Elm Grove Baptist Church, Reidsville, to provide the invocation. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

The Council and Rev. Gunn then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.

Baby delivered by firefighters doing well.

Mayor Festerman gave a brief update on the baby mentioned at last month’s meeting who was delivered at Fire Station #2. The child is doing well, he noted.

Recognition of passing of former Council member.

The Mayor said he wanted to send out acknowledgements to the family of the Rev. Ricky Spain who served a two-year term on City Council from 1977-79. The Rev. Spain passed away on November 16th.
With no announcements from any other Council members, the Council continued with its agenda.
PROCLAMATIONS:

RECOGNITION OF HUMAN RIGHTS WEEK DECEMBER 10-DECEMBER 16, 2012.

Mayor Festerman then recognized Human Rights Week Dec. 10-16 with a proclamation he gave to Dick Frohock of the Reidsville Human Relations Commission. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Frohock then made some brief remarks, noting the need for equality of women in other countries. Only six countries are left that have not signed on to the Coalition to End Discrimination against Women, he said, adding that this is the beginning of human rights.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.
The Mayor asked if there were any items that Council members wanted to be pulled? There were none.

Councilman Hairston then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 -- APPROVAL OF THE NOVEMBER 14, 2012 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the regular meeting minutes from November 14, 2012.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 -- APPROVAL OF THE 2012 MUNICIPAL RECORDS RETENTION & DISPOSITION SCHEDULE.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the 2012 Municipal Records Retention & Disposition Schedule as noted in City Clerk Angela G. Stadler’s Dec. 4, 2012 memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES, ALONG WITH THE APPROVAL SHEET.)
-End of Consent Agenda -

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A STREET CLOSING ORDER TO CLOSE TWO ALLEYS AND A PORTION OF WEST MOREHEAD STREET. 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff noted that the City has purchased three acres on the western end of Morehead Street for the proposed Senior Citizens Center. To develop the property, the City needs to close a portion of West Morehead Street and two alleyways running through the property, she said. She cited the three road and/or alleyway closings, noting that the City owns most of the property abutting these areas except for an individual who owns rental property on the southern side of Closing No. 1. She noted that this individual owns four properties while there are some other individuals who own three other properties. All of them have been notified of today’s closing request and staff has not heard from them, she said.
The Mayor questioned whether the alleyway (Closing No. 1) is 15 feet wide? Setliff answered in the affirmative. He asked if the City would get all 15 feet or would it be divided with the other property owners? Setliff said the land would be split with property owners on each side splitting the land, receiving 7.5 feet each. Mayor Festerman asked if those property owners would have to get the deed changed? Setliff said not right away but it will show up on tax map records. The next time those owners want to get their property surveyed, their attorney should be able to pick that up since the City Clerk will file a resolution noting the closing. 
Setliff reiterated that the City owns the land on both sides of Closing No. 2 and Closing No. 3. She added that the request was presented to the Planning Board, which voted unanimously in favor of recommending it to Council.

The Mayor noted that one of the alleys is known as the alley down to “Cotton Store.” Setliff said one can’t tell an alley is there now.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:09 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor or in opposition to these closings? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:09 p.m.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to close the street (portion of West Morehead Street) and the two alleys.
The Street Closing Order as approved follows:

A RESOLUTION ORDERING THE CLOSING

OF TWO ALLEYS AND A PORTION OF WEST MOREHEAD STREET

STREET CLOSING ORDER

(SC2012-1)

WHEREAS, on the 14th day of November, 2012, the City Council of the City of Reidsville directed the City Clerk to publish the Resolution of Intent of the City Council to consider the closing of two alleys and a portion of West Morehead Street, in the Reidsville Review once each week for four successive weeks, such resolution advising the public that a meeting would be conducted in the City Hall Council Chambers on December 12, 2012; and

WHEREAS, the Reidsville City Council on the 14th day of November, 2006, ordered the City Clerk to notify all persons owning property abutting the two alleys and portion of West Morehead Street, as shown on the county tax records, by registered or certified mail, enclosing with such notification a copy of the Resolution of Intent; and

WHEREAS, the City Clerk has advised the City Council that she sent a letter to each of the abutting property owners advising them of the day, time and place of the meeting of the closing of the two alleys and a portion of West Morehead Street, enclosing a copy of the Resolution of Intent, and advising the abutting property owners that the question as to closing would be acted upon, said letters having been sent by registered or certified mail; and

WHEREAS, the City Clerk has advised the City Council that adequate notices were posted on the applicable street as required by G.S. 160A-299; and

WHEREAS, after full and complete consideration of the matter and after having granted full and complete opportunity for all interested persons to appear and register any objections that they might have with respect to the closing of said area in the public hearing held on December 12, 2012, and;

WHEREAS, it now appears to the satisfaction of the City Council that the closing of said area is not contrary to the public interest, and that no individual owning property, either abutting the street or in the vicinity of the street or in the subdivision in which the street is located, will as a result of the closing by thereby deprived of a reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property;

NOW, THEREFORE, a 10-foot-wide alley beginning 104’ south of the North Washington Avenue and West Morehead Street intersection running westward for approximately 408 feet; a portion of West Morehead Street beginning at its intersection with North Washington Avenue running westward for approximately 430 feet with said right-of-way being 30 feet wide; and a 12.5-foot-wide alley beginning approximately 104’ north of the North Washington Avenue and West Morehead Street intersection running westward for approximately 430 feet., and further described below is hereby ordered closed, and all right, title, and interest that may be vested in the public to said area for street purposes is hereby released and quitclaimed to the abutting property owners in accordance with the provisions of G.S. 160A-299.  Said areas are further described as:

Closing No. 1 (Alleyway)

Beginning at a point in the western right-of-way of South Washington Avenue and the northern margin of a 10' alley shown as Fell’s Alley (unopened) on a plat titled Property of Carl R. Hill by A.N. Mattocks recorded in Plat Book 7, page 10 of the Rockingham County Register of Deeds, said point being S 02-00 W 98.58' more or less from the intersection of the western right-of-way of South Washington Avenue and the southern right-of-way of West Morehead Street, said point also being the southeast corner of City of Reidsville lot referred to as being Tract #6 in Deed Book 1439, Page 2362, thence westerly along the northern margin of said alley and the southern lot lines of City of Reidsville lot and Lots 1 thru 7 as shown on Plat of Property of Carl R. Hill, S 88-00 W 415 feet more or less to a point, said point being the northwest corner of lot 7, said point also being at the intersection of the northern margin of Fell’s Alley and the eastern margin of a 15' alley thence S 02-00 W 10 feet more or less to a point in the southern margin of Fell’s Alley, thence easterly along the southern margin of said alley N 88-00 E 415 feet more of less to a point in the western right-of-way of South Washington Avenue, thence northerly along the western right-of-way of said street N 02-00 E 10 feet more of less to the point of beginning and being all of a 10 foot unopened alley referred to as Fell’s Alley as shown on the aforementioned Plat.

Closing No. 2 (Portion of West Morehead Street)

Beginning at a point at the intersection of the northern right-of-way of West Morehead Street and the western right-of-way of North Washington Avenue, said point also being the southeast corner of lot 14 as shown on plat titled Property of Carl R. Hill by A. N. Mattocks recorded in Plat Book 7, page 10 of the Rockingham County Register of Deeds, thence southerly crossing West Morehead Street S 02-00 W 30.07 feet to a point at the intersection of the southern right-of-way of West Morehead Street with the western right-of-way of South Washington Avenue, said point also being the northeast corner of lot 1 of the aforementioned plat, thence westerly along the southern right-of-way of West Morehead Street S 88-00 W 415.30 feet to a point at the intersection of the southern right-of-way of West Morehead Street and the eastern margin of  a 15 foot alley, said point also being the northwest corner of lot 7 of the aforementioned plat, thence northerly along the eastern margin of said 15 foot alley and the western margin of West Morehead Street N 02-00 E 30.07 feet to a point at the intersection of the eastern margin of said 15 foot alley and the northern right-of-way of West Morehead Street, said point also being the southwest corner of Lot 8 of the aforementioned plat, thence easterly along the northern right-of-way of West Morehead Street N 88-00 E 415.30 feet to the point of beginning, and being all of that portion of West Morehead Street which lies west of Washington Avenue.

Closing No. 3 (Alleyway)

Beginning at a point in the western right-of-way of North Washington Avenue and the southern margin of a 12.5 foot (unopened) alley, said point being N 02-00 E 110.05 feet from the northwest quadrant of intersections of rights-of-way of West Morehead Street and North Washington Avenue, thence westerly along the southern margin of said 12.5 foot alley S 88-00 W 415.30 feet to a point at its intersection with the eastern margin of a 15 foot alley, said point also being the northwest corner of lot 8 as shown on plat titled Property of Carl R. Hill by A. N. Mattocks recorded in Plat Book 7, Page 10 of the Rockingham County Register of Deeds, thence N 02-00 E 12.5 feet to a point in the northern margin of 12.5 foot alley, thence along the northern margin of said alley N 88-00 E 415.3 feet more or less to a point in the western right-of-way of North Washington Avenue, thence S 02-00 W 12.5 feet along the western right-of-way of said street to the point of beginning, and being a 12.5 foot X 415.3 foot alley situated on the west side of North Washington Avenue and 110.05 feet north of West Morehead Street as shown on the aforementioned plat.

The City Clerk is hereby ordered and directed to file in the Office of the Register of Deeds of Rockingham County a certified copy of this resolution and order.

Upon motion duly made by ______________________________ and duly seconded by __________________________________, the above resolution was duly adopted by the Reidsville City Council at a meeting held on the 12th day of December, 2012, in the City Hall Council Chambers:

Upon call for a vote the following Council members voted in the affirmative:

________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________


and the following Council members voted in the negative: ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

This the 12th day of December, 2012, at ________o'clock.

/s/_________________________________

              James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_______________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC, City Clerk

-End of Public Hearings-
CONSIDERATION OF AN OFFER BY PELHAM TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION TO PURCHASE 114 W. MOREHEAD STREET AND APPROVAL OF THE ACCOMPANYING RESOLUTION BEGINNING THE UPSET BID PROCESS.
In making the staff report, City Manager Michael J. Pearce stated that he has received a proposal from Ted and Barbara DeJournette to purchase the building at 114 W. Morehead Street, which they have been using for Pelham Transportation since 2008. They plan to continue the operations of Pelham Transportation there, he noted. He said they have been a good, growing business to have downtown and their offer to purchase is $165,000, which is the tax value of the property. The DeJournettes would pay $29,000 in cash and defer the remaining $136,000 for up to one year. In lieu of that payment, they would make $136,000 in improvements to the building during that one-year timeframe, he said, adding that he had put a copy of their proposed improvements behind his memo and the DeJournettes’ letter. (A COPY OF THE MEMO AND ATTACHMENT OUTLINING THOSE IMPROVEMENTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
The City Manager explained that what Council was approving today was the Resolution authorizing the advertisement of the offer and beginning of the upset bid process. He then went through the upset bid process, which requires the offer to be advertised for up to 10 days. If during those 10 days, someone comes to the City with an offer of at least $173,300 and render at least a 5% bid deposit of that amount, the City would then re-advertise. It keeps going on and on until no further upset bids are made, Pearce told Council.
The City Manager said he was happy to see this proposal and recommended the Council approve this resolution, accepting the offer and beginning the upset bid process. He said it would be good to get this property on the tax rolls and reiterated that Pelham Transportation has been a successful downtown business. He added that the City will have to put some maintenance monies into the building if the DeJournettes do not purchase it. He said by the DeJournettes purchasing the building and putting $136,000 in improvements into it, he thinks this is a win for the downtown area. He added that the DeJournettes are here if there are any questions.
Mayor Festerman commended Pearce for thinking “outside the box” on this. He noted that the type of citizens the DeJournettes are makes his decisions easier. The Mayor said the City sold the building to the County many years ago for the EMS base, and the County gave it back to the City for free; therefore, the City has had no costs other than maintaining and stabilizing the building.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said no one has been more a part of the downtown than the DeJournettes, noting their work with the Chamber and Barbara’s work on the board of the Rockingham County Help for the Homeless. There are no better citizens we have in Reidsville, he said.
Councilman Gorham agreed that they had been great for the downtown. He said they have already done improvements to the building, adding that it is like it is their building already.
Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Resolution.

The Resolution Authorizing the Advertisement of an Offer to Purchase Certain Property as approved follows:

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE

ADVERTISEMENT OF AN OFFER

TO PURCHASE CERTAIN PROPERTY

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville desires to dispose of certain surplus property of the City;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council that:

1. The following described property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the City: 114 West Morehead Street, which currently houses the Offices of Pelham Transportation Corporation

2. The City Council has received an offer from Pelham Transportation Corporation to purchase for the sum of $165,000 the property described above or to provide $29,000 cash at closing with the remainder deferred up until one year during which time Pelham agrees to make additional improvements totaling $136,000. If the $136,000 in improvements are made, the City will then agree to excuse up to $136,000 from the final payment in lieu of the improvements.

3. The City Council proposes to accept the offer and authorizes the City Manager to do so unless an upset bid shall be made.

4. The person making the offer must deposit with the City Clerk a sum equal to at least five percent (5%) of his offer.

5. The City Clerk is directed, should a qualifying upset bid and deposit be received within ten (10) days from the publication of said notice in accordance with G.S. 160A-269, to re-advertise the offer at the increased upset bid amount.

Adopted this 12th day of December, 2012.







/s/____________________________







            James K. Festerman









Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/__________________________________

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC/NCCMC

   City Clerk

Mayor Festerman told the DeJournettes, who were present in the audience, that he hoped they were successful. Ted DeJournette said that in the downstairs portion, they were going to put a fire system downstairs where the vehicles are kept, meaning there would actually be another $50,000-$60,000 in improvements for a total of $250,000 added to the building. When asked by the Mayor, he noted that they now employ 16 people. Mayor Festerman wished them luck.
CONSIDERATION OF A BOAT RAMP EXTENSION AT LAKE REIDSVILLE. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Pearce stated that the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission had toured Lake Reidsville recently and felt that the second boat ramp there needs to be repaired and extended while the water level is low. He noted it would be cheaper and easier to get the work done while the lake is down. Therefore, he is recommending Council approve taking $9,500 from the General Fund Unallocated Reserve to extend the second boat ramp.
Councilman Gorham said he had been out there, and the boat ramp is in dire need of repair. The Mayor asked if a Reidsville company had quoted the job, to which the City Manager responded in the affirmative.

Councilman Turner made the motion to approve, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.
The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 6

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 13, 2012 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2012-2013; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for repairs to the boat dock at Lake Reidsville;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 13, 2012 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 11-3991-0000, Recreation Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $9,500.00.

Section 2. That expense account number 11-6130-5800, Lake Reidsville Capital Improvements, be increased by $9,500.00.

This the 12th day of December, 2012.
                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   
Angela G. Stadler, CMC

City Clerk

STATUS REPORT ON 811 WATSON STREET. 
In making the status report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff reminded Council members of the background of 811 Watson Street. She stated that Dale Durham was ordered in July of 2011 to demolish his property at 811 Watson St. His children came before Council in December of that year and asked for an extension to sell the property. Dewey Baynes secured the property in March of 2012 and Council stayed any action on the Ordinance until Sept. 12, 2012. At that meeting, staff reported Mr. Baynes had completed extensive framing, had removed and reconstructed a rear room addition and installed new windows. Council gave him another extension until today, Setliff said. 
Setliff stated that the repairs are progressing slowly but progressing. A permit has been issued for plumbing. She stated that the home is structurally secure and the yard is being kept clean. No one is entering the house who shouldn’t, she added.
Setliff informed Council that their options are to either authorize another stay or tell staff to proceed with the demolition. She noted that making a recommendation is difficult since staff has been working on it for 18 months, but it is always better to rehab than demolish. Setliff reiterated that even though staff has been working on it for a long time and work on the house is progressing slowly, she is recommending another stay of execution on the demolition. She reminded Council members that at some point, enough work will be done to move the house from dilapidated condition to deteriorated condition, and a demolition ordinance will no longer be an option. Setliff again noted it is always better to see a house repaired. The Community Development Manager added that Mr. Baynes is here today if there were any questions.
The Mayor asked Setliff if she had any conversations with Mr. Baynes on how long it would take to finish it? She said no, she had not, but she had asked Mr. Baynes to be prepared in case Council asked him that question. He also asked if any other complaints had been received from neighbors and whether she no longer considers it to be dilapidated?  Setliff said she could not say that it is not dilapidated, but it is secure and significant work has been done on it. However, there is still no plumbing or electrical done.  Whether it is dilapidated comes down to the dollar figure, she said, whether the cost of repairs exceeds 50% of the value of the home, and he hasn’t quite gone over that threshold yet. The Mayor asked if Mr. Baynes is doing most of the work? Setliff said that he is doing some of it, but he can’t legally do electrical or mechanical work because he doesn’t plan to live there. It will be rental property, she said. She reiterated that he is keeping the property clean and secure.
Councilman Gorham said he had driven by there a couple of times and it passes the “eyeball test” from the street. The Mayor said it appears Council would like to give him some time but the question is how much?

When asked by the Mayor, Mr. Dewey Baynes of 8259 US 158 West, Reidsville, said he was unsure how long it would take but he asked for an additional three months, either March or April. Councilman Turner said since Mr. Baynes owns a number of properties, he is satisfied that he will do the work, adding that he was okay with giving him more time.
It was noted that three months from now, the Council’s March meeting is March 13, 2013. Mayor Festerman asked Mr. Baynes if he could be completed by then. Mr. Baynes said he hoped so since all of the work is now interior. The outside is in pretty good shape, he noted.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to give Dewey Baynes three months, until March 13th, and that hopefully, he will be finished by then.

CONSIDERATION OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the board and commission appointments. Mayor Festerman noted that there are openings on several boards and commissions. Interested persons should contact a City Council member or anyone on the board or commission to apply.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
There were no public comments.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.  
In addition to referencing his written report (
THE REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES), City Manager Pearce noted that the Council will be going to the adjacent conference room at the end of the meeting to hear a presentation from CDM and from Public Works Director Kevin Eason on the engineering plans for the proposed Water Treatment Plant and Wastewater Treatment Plant improvements. He then stated that a couple of items have come up since the agenda packets went out.

First, Pearce distributed a memo from Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins concerning a request to close off Jaycee Ballpark to vehicular traffic from November until March of 2013. (A COPY OF WIGGINS’ MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) He noted that there have been improvements out there of which we are very proud but there have also been some instances of vandalism. Currently there are no organized activities out there, and it would be hard to place cameras out there so they would like to stop vehicular traffic and stop some of the mischief going on. The Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission unanimously recommended the closure at its November 29th meeting, he noted. Mr. Wiggins is on hand to answer any questions he can’t. Foot traffic would still be permitted and people could access the tennis courts by foot and the greenways would still be open. The main access points to the trails are from the high school and the lower part of the park, he reminded Council members.
Pearce said he felt this was an appropriate step to take to curb vandalism. Mayor Festerman asked if this would be an annual thing or would it come back to Council next year? The City Manager said if it works, he could see it becoming an annual thing. If people have problems with it, the issue could be revisited, he said. The Mayor asked if this was just being presented to Council for informational purposes, no motion is needed? Pearce said he would at least like to get a consensus from Council on the issue, that they’ve heard this and are okay with staff going forward. It was noted that this is within the City Manager’s purview so no motion is needed from Council.
The Mayor asked fellow Council members if they had any objections? Councilman Johnson asked if the City Manager was talking about this being permanent during this time period, meaning no one could drive into the park during the daylight hours? Pearce said that would be correct. Councilwoman Walker noted that people could still walk inside the park. She asked if they wanted to play tennis, where would they park? She said there might still be some pretty days left and Reidsville doesn’t have a lot of tennis courts available. Mr. Wiggins said they could park on the lower section on Scales Street, and it would be a short walk to the tennis courts over the foot bridge and path.
Councilman Johnson, who lives near the park, asked if it could be kept open during the day and closed at night. He said he still drives down to the tennis courts on Sundays. He said he would feel better if it was open during the day and closed at night. He noted that his children ride their bikes in the parking lot. He said he was not comfortable with closing it all the way off during that whole season but perhaps with limited day hours. The Mayor said Councilman Johnson makes a valid point. We encourage our citizens to be physically fit and to take advantage of our facilities so it makes sense to keep it open during the daytime. Mayor Festerman asked Mr. Wiggins if there is any way that could be done?

Mr. Wiggins said sure, but he said from staff’s point of view, the park is not utilized this time of year and you can still access it by foot. If it is left open during the day, there would have to be some coordination with Police and Public Works to keep an eye on it, including recreation staff as well, he noted. It was just easier to say close it, he added. Some of the vandalism has been trespassing on the fields with vehicles driving over the newly seeded areas of Jaycee No. 2. Fortunately the bathrooms have not been vandalized but with all of the money that has been put into these improvements, it was questioned whether it was worth it to leave it open for those three months when people could access it by foot. He said he would be willing to work with Council however they want. 
City Manager Pearce said the bathrooms could be winterized and closed, but then he noted you have a park without available restrooms. Councilman Gorham noted that it was brought up at the Advisory Commission meeting that some of the vandalism was done during the daylight hours. Wiggins said it is suspected that vandalism was done during the daylight hours over the weekend.

Councilman Johnson questioned whether a policy similar to that used at Griggs Park could be implemented where the park is closed at night and open during the day. Councilman Gorham said the difference is that Griggs Park is open where everybody can see it while Jaycee Park is closed off where nobody can see it.

Pearce also added that another difference is that in the summer, staff is out there maintaining the park, seeding grass, doing maintenance, but in the winter, there are not employees coming in and going out because there is no need for them to be out there. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley stated that it is close to the parking at the lower end. He said he has seen vandalism all the time up there and cited examples of people backing over poles in the parking lot, trash in the park, etc. Councilman Gorham said that eventually there will be damage done to the restrooms and facilities there. Wiggins said staff could try it initially and if they get complaints, revisit it later.

The Mayor said he would feel more comfortable with a motion and asked the City Manager. The City Manager said he felt at this point, a motion was needed.

Councilman Johnson made the motion to restrict hours to daylight only from November through March. Noting he might not support it, Mayor Festerman seconded the motion because he noted he has said he would never let a motion die for lack of a motion.
During the discussion phase, Councilman Turner asked if it were closed to vehicular traffic, would bikes still be allowed there? Pearce said that is correct, reiterating that staff is not saying people can’t use the park but they just can’t drive into the park. Councilman Hairston suggested signage could be put up indicating there is parking at the lower level. Wiggins said they could do that.
A vote on the motion showed only Johnson voting for it; therefore, the motion failed for lack of a majority.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley then made the motion to close the park from now until March to vehicular traffic but be open for walking, tennis, etc. and to erect signage at both ends of the greenways and at the main gate with the issue to undergo further study.
Councilman Gorham asked that an expiration date be added since they are exploring this. As this was discussed, it was noted that this meant the issue would be revisited next year to see how it works.

The Mayor asked the Mayor Pro Tem to restate his motion for the City Clerk.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley restated his motion that the park be closed to vehicular traffic from December 12th until the end of March but that the park will be open for activities with signage at the difference entranceways. The motion was seconded by Mayor Festerman and passed in a 6-1 vote with Councilman Johnson voting in opposition.

Wireless Review Fees.

City Manager Pearce then noted that the Council had approved wireless review fees on its Consent Agenda last month. He said they now need to do a budget ordinance amendment to show the fees that have been paid. He said the City contracts with the Center for Municipal Solutions since there is no one on staff that with expertise to review the plans for these telecommunication facilities. These monies are paid by the provider, he said, then the revenues come in and are used to pay our consultant. The BOA is for $4,740 to recognize revenues that come in from fees to pay the consultants.
Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 7 for $4,740.

Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 7 as approved follows:
BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 7

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 13, 2012 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2012-2013; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to accept and to appropriate related wireless review funds;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 13, 2012 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3346-0000, Review Fees, be increased by $4,740.00.

Section 2. That expense account number 10-4910-4300, Contracted Wireless Services, be increased by $4,740.00.

This the 12th day of December, 2012.

                   /s/  _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   

Angela G. Stadler, CMC

City Clerk

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman reminded Council members of the ribbon cutting Thursday at 9 a.m. at B&L Tax Service. She also noted the Countywide Chamber Coffee in the Whitcomb Student Center at Rockingham Community College on January 16, 2013, at 8 a.m.
Councilman Turner – No report.

Councilman Johnson – No report.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem noted that Sunday he had the opportunity to attend homecoming at Faith Harvest Church of God in Christ, which he noted gives out free clothes and school supplies annually at events held at Griggs Park. He said he felt fortunate to have been asked to attend and it was a highlight of his week.
Mayor Festerman – Citing unemployment and other needs, the Mayor noted that local charitable organizations are having difficulty meeting the needs so he encouraged everyone to support these groups and be as generous as you can.

Councilman Hairston – The Councilman, noting it is close to budget planning time for the City, talked of funding summer camp for our youth. He noted the need to do something positive to keep youth off the streets. As we go into the New Year, City Council can look at opening up the doors to the public, perhaps on a Saturday, for an ideas gathering session with the community of some things they’d like to see. He mentioned Community Watch captains and others for this.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said his reports were already done by Councilman Hairston and City Manager Pearce, citing the boat ramp, youth camp and the closing of Jaycee Park. He said the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission had also discussed the need to do something more permanent regarding the sewer system out at Lake Reidsville. It is in real bad shape, and Wiggins will be bringing that to Michael and eventually to Council. He added that will take some money.
The Councilman also noted the passing this past weekend of George Macklin, a well-loved teacher, assistant principal and principal. He asked for prayer for the Macklin family. The Mayor agreed, saying he was remiss in not mentioning it at the first of the meeting and saying his passing is certainly a loss to our community. 

ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARDS AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Clerk Angela G. Stadler announced the following board and commission appointments (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.):
Fireman’s Relief Fund Board – Bobby W. Powell of 642 King Street was re-appointed for a sixth term on the board.
Planning Board – Two applicants were considered for this lone position. Ann O’Mara of 2520 Sunnycrest Drive received five votes compared to Hem Patharkar of 2734 Reid School Road, who received two votes; therefore, Ms. O’Mara is the new Planning Board member.
ADJOURN TO THE FIRST-FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM FOR A PRESENTATION ON THE PRELIMINARY ENGINEERING REPORT FOR THE CITY’S WASTEWATER & WATER TREATMENT PLANTS.
City Manager Pearce noted that no action was needed today because the money is in the budget for the preliminary engineering design plans for the Wastewater and Water Treatment Plant improvements. He stated that this is a $1.2 million contract and that he would keep Council members apprised of the project. He pointed out that Assistant City Manager/Finance Director Chris Phillips is here to answer any questions about financing. He said the financing was included in the pro forma of the budget and is possible through the City’s current rate structure.

Pearce noted that he, Phillips, Public Works Director Kevin Eason and CDM Smith’s Kevin Irby met with NCDENR’s Grants & Loans Division earlier in the week and received very positive feedback about the proposed improvements. Pearce described it as an excellent first meeting with State officials, who have indicated the possibility of a 0% interest loan. He said this would mean tremendous monetary savings for the City.
The City Manager then turned the presentation over to Public Works Director Eason and Kevin Irby, who went through the PowerPoint presentation. (A COPY OF THE POWERPOINT PRESENTATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
After brief remarks by Eason, Irby said it has been a lot of fun working with the City of Reidsville on this job.  He praised the City for wisely implementing the current rate structure, which means no rate increase should be needed for these improvements. He also referenced Monday’s meeting with NCDENR officials, noting that this project was looked upon favorably because it is a rehab project and not an expansion.   He added that the State also likes environmentally friendly projects. The impact of the Jordan Lake Rules was also mentioned. Pearce said CDM will be assisting the City with preparing the SRF application which is due March 1, 2013.

As they went through the slides, Councilman Gorham asked how long will these improvements last? It was noted that the structures should last 50 years or more while the mechanical should last 15 years if properly maintained. Pearce qualified this by noting that the City does not know what improvements or regulations might be required which could impact these projections. He also stressed that the City does not need to raise water and sewer rates for these improvements but he added that operational costs might go up or additional improvements might be needed that could cause the rates to have to go up. He said the City can afford the $10.2 million of improvements being discussed without the rates going up. Mayor Festerman noted that the current rates had come along with a “great deal of pain.” 
There was a brief discussion on what role the City of Greensboro might play in this over the next three years. Eason, who came to Reidsville from the City of Greensboro, said he believes Greensboro will continue to seek water from Reidsville. He stated that it will be cheaper for Greensboro to buy water from us than to expand the Randleman Dam. He added that as long as we don’t have any water quality issues, which he said we shouldn’t have especially with the new chlorination process in place, the water sales should continue. He said the idea is to “think regionally.” Finance Director Phillips noted that that in the first four months of the new fiscal year, Greensboro has already bought the minimum number of gallons the contract requires.
Following the PowerPoint presentation, Pearce noted that there is money in the current budget to get CDM to design the improvements. It is costing $1.2 million to get the project out to bid and getting applications into the State but the timeline means we need to get them going right now, the City Manager said. He said that unless he heard an objection from Council, he was going to contract with CDM for $1.2 million to do this work and also develop an application to the State for the 0% interest loan. Once the application is received, the City will know in about 30 days according to State officials. Pearce said they would like to speed the process up to get the project under construction in October of 2013.
Pearce distributed a memo from Assistant City Manager Phillips dated December 12, 2012 on “Water and Sewer Resource Allocation” which accompanied the Transfer of Funds request form. (BOTH THE MEMO AND TRANSFER REQUEST ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED INTO THESE MINUTES.)  The City Manager noted that while this did not require Council approval, he must inform Council when transfers are made between departments.
With no objections from Council regarding the contract with CDM, the meeting concluded.

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at 5 p.m.





_____________________________________________






James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

__________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
December 12, 2012
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